MEMORANDUM

TO:
Cape Elizabeth Town Council


FROM:
Conservation Commission


DATE:
September 30, 2011


SUBJECT:
Open Space and Greenbelt Management Plan

Introduction

The Open Space and Greenbelt Management Committee is pleased to recommend the enclosed draft management plan for Town Council consideration.

The Town Council authorized a charge for the committee on April 12, 2010. The committee, comprised of the Conservation Commission and Town Council Liaison Jessica Sullivan, met 19 times plus held 2 public forums, on June 16, 2010 and May 26, 2011. (See attached minutes of public forums)

Highlights of the Plan

The plan focuses on existing open space and how it should be managed rather than future open space growth. Some of the highlights of the plan include:

1.
Management Area concept. Prior town open space inventories have been organized by type of ownership and map-lot. For management purposes, and to understand the potential value of a seemingly small and isolated lot, land is presented by geographic area. Maps showing each geographic area are included that suggest how individual lots are connected to a larger greenbelt trail network.
2.
Management Groups. The management plan has created 5 group descriptions and placed each lot in a group. The group organization facilitates consistent management of like parcels. For example, Group 1 includes several parcels where the policy is basically to leave the land as it is with no facilities for public access.

3.
Activities/Facilities Table. The plan includes a table of open space managed by the Town with a list of activities that are allowed or not allowed and facilities available on each lot. This table has been coordinated with existing deed restrictions and should be a handy reference for residents.

4.
Management Policies. The plan commits to writing, many for the first time, management policies for town open space. These policies are a combination of custom and practice, state law, and anticipated demands for the future. (See attached email re: hunting)

5.
Encroachments. The Town Council’s decision to commission the management plan was motivated, in part, by the need to address encroachments on town property in a proactive way. The management plan includes specific policies for encroachments, a process to identify and respond to encroachments and a recommendation that the Town Council consider annual funding of approximately $2,500 to begin an open space boundary survey program.

6.
Updated inventory. The plan includes a one page description with map of each open space parcel owned by the Town, each parcel for which the town holds an easement, and selected Land Trust properties immediately adjacent to town holdings.

7.
Names. Each town holding has been assigned a name. In some cases, names refer to the original donors or owners of the land. Assigning a name to each lot should ease reference to lots in the future. As with the entire plan, all names are subject to Town Council approval.


The committee would like to draw specific attention to the following names, which are originating with this plan:


a.
Abaco Lot


b.
Alewife Brook Lot


c.
Alewife Cove Lot


d.
Autumn Tides Lot


e.
Baker Lot


f.
Broad Cove Lot


g.
Canterbury Tank House Lot


h.
Davis Woods


i.
Dyer Woods


j.
Eastfield Lot


k.
Ferne Peddy Lots


l.
Ivie Rd Lot


m.
Hannaford Lot


n.
Longfellow Lot


o.
Loveitt Woods


p.
McAuley Lot


q.
McKenney Point Lot


r.
Park Circle


s.
Patricia Lot


t.
Stonybrook Lot


Related Recommendations

In the preparation of the Open Space Management Plan, the committee identified several related issues that are outside the scope of the plan but are recommended to facilitate open space management. These actions are needed to implement the plan as proposed.

Model Conservation Easements

Included in this plan are model conservation easements. In the past, conservation easements are often drafted by a developer and then reviewed by the Town attorney. Upon request, developers are provided with a copy of a recent easement accepted by the Town and use it as a template. Many of the current easements held by the Town have the same wording for this reason. In the committee’s review of existing easements, however, the quality of the easements vary widely in terms of specificity and consistency of terms.

Attached are two forms of easement drafted by the Town attorney. The first is a standard conservation easement and the second is a pedestrian easement. While having a model easement format will not prevent the Town and any willing party from making revisions to the terms of the easement prior to acceptance, a model easement creates a common starting point. It should make it easier to initiate an easement donation from a willing resident, reduce costs of review and produce an overall more consistent legal document. 
The Town should also comply with state law requiring monitoring the terms of conservation easements every three years.
Related Ordinance Amendments

The Maintenance Policies section (Section V) includes a review of existing Town ordinances. Some of the policies recommended will require adjustments to current Town ordinances, further described below:

Hunting and Trapping

Most regulation of hunting is pre-empted by state law. Within state law, however, it appears that the Town may assert authority over the location of tree stands and traps. The Maintenance Policies Section (V) recommends that, prior to installing a tree stand on Town land,  permission be obtained from the Town and that permission will not be granted for a location within 100 yards from any dwelling or within 10 yards of any Town-marked greenbelt trail. This plan also recommends that no traps be placed on Town land without permission. The Town may want to adopt ordinance provisions that formally implement these management policies.

Dogs

The Maintenance Policies Section (V) recommends that dogs be allowed off-leash in open space areas. 

Dogs Ordinance, Sec. 7-1-7 Dogs to be Restrained on Municipal Property. Any dog within the boundaries of a groomed and/or regularly maintained municipal property including, but not limited to, Fort Williams Park, public roads, municipal sidewalks and athletic fields, will be walked on a leash or tether at all times. The person accompanying the dog in these situations is required to collect any feces dropped by the animal and dispose of same in an area where it will not likely be encountered by any persons. The Cape Elizabeth Poor Farm, Lions' Field excluding the Little League field, and a 20+- acre portion of Fort Williams Park Southerly of Humphreys Road (the road fronting the Parks Maintenance Building) and extending along a line to the rear of the long garages at the rear of Officers Row buildings, (but excluding the fields immediately south of Portland Head Light and in front of Battery Blair) are not considered to be groomed and/or regularly maintained for purposes of this ordinance.

The Dog Ordinance should be updated to align “groomed areas” with current practices. This may include redefining “groomed areas” and allowing some pet waste to remain in natural areas away from the trail, per the Maintenance Policies section.

Encroachment Survey Funding

In response to concerns raised by the Town Council regarding a proactive approach to encroachments, this plan recommends that a professional survey of Town open space boundaries be undertaken and phased over a ten year period. This program will require an annual appropriation, perhaps in the range of $2,500 per year.

Coordination with the Land Trust

The Cape Elizabeth Land Trust owns several properties that abut Town open space and several trails seamlessly connect Town and land trust lands. Management of Town open space will be most effective if coordination with the Land Trust on adjacent properties continues.
Volunteer Development

The Conservation Commission has partnered with Town residents, student and trail users to make trail improvements. A few residents have informally “adopted” a trail and perform vegetation management and minor repairs. Efforts to expand volunteer efforts, particularly an “adopt-a-trail” program, should be pursued.
Conclusion

The Open Space and Greenbelt Management Committee made every effort to recommend management policies that adequately protect town open space for the benefit of all residents and reflect community values. The committee strongly encourages the Town Council to review the management plan and to make revisions as needed. The committee looks forward to assisting the Town Council with that review.

